SCHOLARS at RISK

SAR uOttawa

Annual Report 2019

MONITORING



Since January 2018, the working team of Scholars at Risk in the Americas at the University of Ottawa has focused on identifying, verifying, and tracking incidents

in seven countries of the Americas: Canada, Mexico, Haiti, Honduras, Colombia, Venezuela, and Brazil. A

thematic framework defines our research, focusing on

governmental and social tensions or in some cases political crises in which forces in power may use coercive methods to prevent or limit academic freedom.

Our work has also revolved around creating advocacy strategies to improve protection and reduce attacks in the region.



Our Scope

In 2019 we included **BRAZIL**.



We have a search log with 220 global, regional and local sources related to Higher Education, Human Rights, Universities, and Media in the seven countries of our scope. In 2019 we are in the process of reporting 25 cases in which academic freedom is at risk.

Our MONITORING

Venezuela

Most tracked cases are related to wrongful imprisonments and detentions.

Brazil

Most tracked cases are related to universities whose autonomy is at risk.

Honduras, Haiti, Colombia and Mexico

Most reported cases are related to violent repression to protests due to current political crises. Those containment to protests have included killings and intimidation.

Canada

Most tracked cases are related to retaliatory discharges, losses of position, and risks of university autonomy.

The risk of protesting in the Americas

Student protests have been violent repressed across the region

In monitoring cases in the Americas in 2019, a trend is evident: student voices seem to get louder, stronger, and in-sync. Student demonstrations have become fundamental pieces of the political and social discontent multiple countries in the Americas are expressing. Some media reports even called the wave "Latin America's Spring". Thousand of students in Mexico took the streets to protest against gender violence and to demand justice in the cases of disappearing classmates²; multiple student demonstrations paralyzed Chile, opposing the raised prices of public transportation³ and asking for constitutional reforms⁴; students in Perú joined unions and other sectors to call for the dissolution of Congress due to multiple cases of corruption⁵; a great number of students and teachers protested across Brazil against Jair Bolsonaro's federal cuts in education spending.⁶

However, the trend is further complicated when the government response is added to the game. In all tracked cases, the governments in the region responded with repression and intimidation using violent means to suppress protestors. Military police and anti-disturbances squadrons used tear gas and even firearms to disperse marches, leaving many strikers injured and some killed as a result. Governments protected and judicially shielded the police forces in the acts of violence and human rights violations against protestors. In general, across the Americas, the right to protest has not been guaranteed and even criminalized.

Our team has followed closely the cases of Colombia, Honduras, and Haiti that exemplify the general situation of the region. In Colombia, repression and violence towards student protests occured within a

broader context of the police's repetitive and arbitrary use of force against participants of the National Strike, which left 839 detained, 392 sanctioned, 280 injured, and 47 prosecuted. Similarly, in Honduras, there has been a growing climate of intimidation against student protests, reflecting an escalation of the confrontation between civil society and the government. In Haiti, student protests had spiraled alongside a greater revolutionary movement against President Jovenel Moise.

In Colombia

In late November 2019, hundreds of thousands of Colombian pensioners, students, social leaders, and union members took the streets of the country's main cities to protest over labour, pension and tax reforms being discussed in the Colombian National Congress, the killings of grass-roots leaders, the lack of financial support of public universities, and the government's alleged failure to implement the peace process. The movement grew as other sectors joined in and the rallies across the country became one of the biggest mass demonstrations in recent years.

"Social media outrage, marches, sit-ins, and cacerolazos (protesting by banging pots and pans in the street or from windows)" continued intermittently until February 2020 when the Covid-19's pandemic broke out. Our team monitored two forms of repression to these demonstrations: one from the government and the other from groups outside the law.

On one hand, Iván Duque's government responded to marches with a heavy hand: illegally raiding homes of activists, artists, and alternative media journalists; stigmatizing protestors, criminalizing the right to protest, and using the Colombian National Police's Mobile Anti-Disturbances Squadron (ESMAD) to violently break up any gathering of demostrators. ¹ In one of those clashes, in Bogotá, 18-year-old Dylan Mauricio Cruz was murdered. One ESMAD officer projected tear gas at Cruz's head, causing severe damage to his brain. Cruz was admitted to a hospital, where he later died.¹² "According to the coalition Defendemos la Libertad, which is made up of 60 organizations working together to conduct observation of social protests, over 400 cases of abuse at the hands of the ESMAD and other police

were reported just between November 21 and 27, 2019. This includes 16 eye injuries caused by tear gas canisters and other projectiles". ¹³

On the other hand, at the end of 2019, academic associations such as Federación Colombiana de Educadores (FECODE) and Asociación Sindical de Profesores Universitarios (ASPU) denounced having received death threads from a paramilitary group self-named "Aguilas Negras". The intimidations also reached other members of the academic community such as Samuel Cáceres, a student from Universidad Militar Nueva Granada in Bogotá, a supporter of the protests and a member of the political party Polo Democrático. Cáceres received death threads which made false links between his political and social activism as a student leader and illegal armed groups. 15

Our team also tracked when dozens of pamphlets signed by the armed group Autodefensas Gaitanistas de Colombia (AGC) started circulating on Universidad de Antioquia (UdeA)'s campus in Medellín in March 2nd, spreading terror among the academic community. Professor Sara Fernández Moreno, secretary of

the Board of Directors of the UdeA Association of Professors, was one of the targets. Words became actions on March 5, 2020, when professor Fernández was stabbed at her house by an unidentified individual. While professor Fernández survived the stabbing, the circumstances of the attack are still under investigation.

In Honduras

In April 2019, members of the healthcare and education sectors took to the streets in Honduras. Strikes were triggered by two executive emergency decrees approved by Parliament that established the creation of a Special Commission to transform the National Health and Education Systems. The affected sectors vocalized that the proposed reforms opened the door to privatization and massive layoffs. Although the decrees were repealed in June, demonstrators continued voicing their discontent at the streets and denied participating in a discussion table called by the government.¹9The social turmoil grew when the healthcare and education rallies were followed by massive marches lead by Juan Orlando Hernánez's opponents demanding his resignation after a US court's document indicated that his 2013 presidential campaign had been financed with drug money.²⁰

Like Duque in Colombia, Hernández responded with repression and violence: media outlets reported three deaths and 20 injuries among protestors and "several people were injured by tear gas used when security forces attempted to evict demonstrators who were blocking major streets in Tegucigalpa". Moreover, Honduras' government used the penal system to impose "exemplary punishments" that discourage social protest, whereas human rights violations in the contexts of protest continued without being properly investigated. 23

Our team monitored multiple cases in which police forcibly entered university campuses to break demonstrations with devastating consequences. For instance, "in June 2019, some 40 military police violently entered the National Autonomous University of Honduras (UNAH) campus and fired tear gas on protesters, who responded by throwing stones. The police then opened fire with rifles" ²⁴ and shot dozens of people who were demonstrating in the main entrance. At least five students were gravely injured while running away from

the confrontation. In July 2019, police forces used tear gas against a student protest taking place at Universidad Pedagógica Nacional Francisco Morazán, which also affected children at a nearby primary school.²⁵

In Haiti

The relationship between President Jovenel Moise and Haiti's people has never been free of tensions. Moise came into office already accused of laundering millions of dollars. He had his first clash with protestors when attempting to remove energy subsidies in July 2018 and then when being implicated in the massacre of the neighborhood of Lasalin in Port-au-Prince, where buildings and schools were fired upon, more than 70 people were tortured and killed, women were sexually assaulted and raped and hundreds were forcibly displaced from homes in November 2018.

At the beginning of 2019, confrontations got worse when thousands of people took to the streets in the capital and other cities demanding his resignation. "Moise stood accused of embezzling millions of dollars from the proceeds of the PetroCaribe energy loan pro-

gram extended by Venezuela". The Conference of Rectors and Presidents of Haitian Universities, in June 2019, argued that "the demands of the protest movements are 'legitimate'. They "touch on fundamental rights, such as the right to life, health and social protection, education, housing, security; the right to a decent life".²⁹

Again, the government response was brutally violent. The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights stated that at least 42 people had died and 86 were injured since this wave of demonstrations in Haiti began. Many of the injured had gunshot wounds³⁰. In addition, some media also reported that "Jovenel Moise uses paramilitary thugs similar to the Tonton Macoutes (a special paramilitary force created in 1959 by dictator Francois Duvalier), as a strategy to strike fear into the hearts of demonstrators".³¹

Universities were at the center of the rallies. Higher education institutions ceased their activities, locked their campuses, created barricades that could not be crossed on foot to protect students and teachers who were joining the marches, and supported all members of their communities who were protesting. Universities

were also victims of repression. For instance, in November 2019, l'Unité de Sécurité Générale du Palais National (Usgpn) violently attacked a student protest taking place at Université d'État d'Haïti. Their agents fire at students who were peacefully protesting at the main entrance. The University condemned the armed attack, demanding an investigation into the incident³².

Conclusion

Critics of the student movement in the Americas have claimed that student demonstrations have lost credibility and validity due to the frequent violent street riots in which alleged students have spread destruction around commercial and public venues in many countries of the region during marches. Student leaders defend themselves saying that those acts of vandalism were caused by undercover members of illegal armed groups who infiltrated protests.

In any case, the above incidents demonstrate a pattern of suppression against student protests in Latin America, which takes place to punish and deter criticism of the state. This is a clear threat to academic free-

dom, as students and professors alike experience significant brutality from the state when they vocalize their grievances over the poor shape of democracy in their countries.

In fact, several regional organizations have condemned the state's aggression towards student protests which puts academic freedom in the Americas at risk. For example, the Latin American Studies Association (LASA) expressed its concern over the Colombian government's handling of student demonstrations, calling on the state to propose solutions that address the grievances of protestors. Additionally, LASA called on the police force to respect the right to protest and to cease using violence to silence protestors ³³

The Inter American Commission on Human Rights and Honduras' Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights issued a statement opposing the country's May 2019 Criminal Code, claiming that "the legislation contains disproportionate restrictions on the freedom of expression and the freedom of the press, in addition to provisions whose wording may affect the right to protest and defend human rights

in the country." 34

On November 1st 2019, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights indicate that security forces in Haiti were responsible for 19 of the deaths during the rallies, allegedly resulted from police use of excessive force.



- ³ Sputnik News (2019, October). Los estudiantes y la chispa de las protestas en Chile: de los pingüinos a Instagram. *Sputnik News.* Retrieved from: https://mundo.sputniknews.com/sociedad/201910221089070474-los-estudiantes-y-la-chispa-de-las-protestas-en-chile-de-los-pinguinos-a-instagram-/
- ⁴ Televisión Pública Noticias. (2019, November). Siguen las movilizaciones en Chile y se pide la reforma constitucional. *Televisión Pública Noticias*. Retrieved from: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mpKXEdv5Rik
- ⁵ CNN Español. (2019, November). ¿Primavera Latinoamericana? 2019, un año de protestas en la región. *CNN Español*. Retrieved from: https://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2019/11/22/primavera-latinoamericana-2019-un-ano-de-protestas-en-la-region/
- ⁶ Aljazeera. (2019, August). Thousands protest in Brazil against Bolsonaro's education cuts. *Aljazeera*. Retrieved from: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/08/thousands-protest-brazil-bolsonaro-education-cuts-190814033301567.html
- ⁷ Federación Internacional por los Derechos Humanos. (2019, November). Colombia: Asesinato del manifestante Dylan Mauricio Cruz a manos de la Policía/ESMAD. *Federación Internacional por los Derechos Humanos*. Retrieved from: https://www.fidh.org/es/temas/defensores-de-derechos-humanos/colombia
- ⁸ Faiola, A. (2019, November). With Nationwide Strike, Colombia Joins South Americas Season of Protest. *Washington Post*. Retrieved from: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/with-nationwide-strike-colombia-joins-south-americas-season-of-protest/2019/11/21/2d3adf0e-0bef-11ea-8054-289aef6e38a3_story.html
- ⁹ The Guardian. (2019, November). Clashes in Colombia as hundreds of thousands protest against government. The Guardian. Retrieved from: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/21/colombia-protests-ivan-duque-government
- ¹⁰ Botero, S. (2019, December). Colombia is having its largest wave of protest of recent decades. Why? *Washington Post*. Retrieved from: https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/12/05/colombia-is-having-its-largest-wave-protests-recent-decades-why/
- ¹¹ LASA. (2019, January) LASA expresses its concern over state's repression of the Colombian student movement. Retrieved from: https://lasaweb.org/uploads/statement-2019-january-colombia-en.pdf and WOLA, et, al. (2019, December). Groups call for respect for peaceful protest in Colombia. Retrieved from: https://www.civicus.org/index.php/media-resources/news/4204-u-s-groups-call-for-respect-for-peaceful-protest-moratorium-on-u-s-crowd-control-weapons-to-colombia">https://www.civicus.org/index.php/media-resources/news/4204-u-s-groups-call-for-respect-for-peaceful-protest-moratorium-on-u-s-crowd-control-weapons-to-colombia
- ¹² Federación Internacional por los Derechos Humanos. (2019, November). Op. cit.
- ¹³ WOLA, et, al. (2019, December). Op. cit.
- ¹⁴ La Internacional de la Educación América Latina. (2019, November). La Internacional de la Educación América Latina repudia amenazas contra los y las docentes de Colombia. Retrieved from: http://www.ei-ie-al.org/recursos/denuncias
- ¹⁵ Asociación Sindical De Profesores Universitarios. (2019, December). Denuncia. Retrieved from: https://aspucol.org/denuncia-publica-aspu-umng/
- ¹⁶ Rectoría Universidad de Antioquia. (2020, March). Rechazamos las amenazas a la comunidad universitaria. Retrieved from:
- http://www.udea.edu.co/wps/portal/udea/web/inicio/udea-noticias/udea-noticia/!ut/p/z1/tVVdc6IwFP0r2wcfMQHCh_vGsNavWrUVlbw4AQLiGqIQpfbXb5g-7NaupTsuPCTkzrnnnlwucwAGK4AzckoTlIKekZ08-9hc2x1XUx0EH6CJTOiYU2RYWk-fLyBYXgBGqgGdWXf6OJ-
- 40x9DDeCv5MMrjwO_ln8F0FFr6y8ABjjMxF5sgL_nuSC7Y0RJC5Li_WnDGX17r9ZvGRdpmJKiBUOeCZqlEa9Qv8PbY55GaVhFGc3IKymqSvswjYAfRbplWtRQDLUTKCgmsUJsRB VqxhqyoKl3rLhCx0G4q_CD0nlSZ0Nv8egsz-eTn2AUztw1FVHGjAMWi_j-eURj4bFEVcf-6Dw7DDzmsmK76o0_b1HVA_z5F1hWUq4z2H3tEmBD-
- $\underline{150wfyhi7wxhBPjA8PHMalT4ctbWNc06BCB5SmlJfAynjM5uM}\underline{\hspace{0.2cm}201-bQXjxgo19Faj9D2tWXq1WXq9UXrbvJFeopfueD3zuk-150wfyhi7wxhBPjA8PHMalT4ctbWNc06BCB5SmlJfAynjM5uM}\underline{\hspace{0.2cm}}$
- y0v 5a2skNzuNdrPTOEHN0puN0iN4I 2wzpSk66bbwwE70poqd3kRYNWwN0lNyY4Hb5bvZlFuJwDnNKY5zdvHXlY3QuyL7y3YgmVZtmMS0oDzn-

¹ Expansión Política. (2019, November) "¡Fuera acoso de la UNAM!": estudiantes marchan en CU contra violencia de género. *Expansión Política*. Retrieved from https://politica.expansion.mx/mexico/2019/11/14/fuera-acoso-de-la-unam-estudiantes-marchan-en-cu-contra-violencia-de-genero

² <u>Angulo</u>, E. (2019, September). México: marcha por desaparecidos de Ayotzinapa termina en disturbios. *France24*. Retrieved from https://www.france24.com/es/20190927-mexico-marcha-ayotzinapa-disturbios-desaparecidos

2Qsxb8W9KGF1L2JRbsmed5zNaZsoLpQPGHp7Kcx8wN7Hfba99I2Hrc1f chH3Wd8nd3S-

v7ffS/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/?fbclid=IwAR1QJUVNAWyyvYgZ4cQC etdnm5qZtVfFSKeftUmg11MYKyQqIUmCmsjXGM

- ¹⁷ Semana. (2020, March). "Estoy viva, dolida por la universidad": habla profesora apuñalada de la UdeA. Semana. Retrieved from: https://www.semana.com/educacion/articulo/sara-fernandez-trabajadora-de-la-universidad-de-antioquia-herida-en-atentado/654856
- ¹⁸ Redacción. (2019, June). Protestas en Honduras: qué hay detrás de las manifestaciones que han paralizado escuelas y hospitales la última semana. *BBC News Mundo*. Retrieved from: https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-48506352
- ¹⁹ DW. (2019, June). Noche de manifestaciones en Honduras. DW. Retrieved from: https://www.dw.com/es/noche-de-manifestaciones-en-honduras/a-49284443
- ²⁰ Redacción. Protestas en Honduras: el caso que reavivó las masivas y violentas manifestaciones en contra del presidente Juan Orlando Hernández. BBC News Mundo. Retrieved from: https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-49268318
- ²¹ OAS. (2019, June). IACHR Expresses Concern over Acts of Violence during the Education and Healthcare Strike in Honduras. Retrieved from: https://www.oas.org/en/iachr/media center/PReleases/2019/143.asp
- ²² LPH Honduras. (2019, October). "Estudiantes Que Protestan Deben Ser Tratados Como Delincuentes Comunes": Armando Urtrecho. Retrieved from: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SZoaY1d1N8w&fbclid=IwAR20Ge0I-b-i2Ypjbi9KC7GoskDnETEm6uckP8srt WBPf-gj0uJJuJTZYk
- ²³ Amnistía Internacional. (2019, Julio). Honduras: Ejercer el derecho a la protesta tiene un alto costo para quienes se atreven a tomar las calles. Retrieved from: https://www.amnesty.org/es/latest/news/2019/07/honduras-ejercer-derecho-protesta-tiene-alto-costo/
- ²⁴ CIVICUS. (2019, August). Protests in Honduras Have Left at Least 3 Demonstrators Dead and Several Injured. Retrieved from: https://monitor.civicus.org/newsfeed/2019/08/19/honduras-protests-3-dead/
- ²⁵ Federación Internacional por los Derechos Humanos. (2019, July). Organizaciones internacionales condenamos represión a niños y jóvenes en las protestas en Honduras. Retrieved from: https://www.fidh.org/es/region/americas/honduras/organizaciones-nacionales-e-internacionales-condenamos-represion
- ²⁶ Charles, J. (2017, January). Haiti set to welcome a new president on Tuesday. Miami Herald. Retrieved from: https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nationworld/world/americas/haiti/article131095069.html
- ²⁷ Madeson, F. (2019, November). Pro-Democracy Movement in Haiti Swells Despite Lethal Police Violence. *Pressenza New York*. Retrieved from: https://www.pressenza.com/2019/10/pro-democracy-movement-in-haiti-swells-despite-lethal-police-violence/ 28 Ibid.
- ²⁹ AlterPresse. (2019, June). Politique/Crise: La conférence des universités en Haïti préconise un changement radical. *AlterPresse*. Retrieved from: https://www.alterpresse.org/spip.php?article24420#.XelnluhKilU
- ³⁰ UN High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2019, November). Press briefing note on Haiti unrest. Retrieved from: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25247&LangID=E
- ³¹ Madeson, F. (2019, November). Op. cit.
- ³² AlterPresse. (2019, November). Haïti-Ueh: L'École normale supérieure s'élève contre l'attaque armée d'agents de l'Usgpn contre ses étudiantes et étudiants. AlterPresse. Retrieved from: https://www.alterpresse.org/spip.php?article24985#.Xne6nNxhm71; AlterPresse. (2019, October). Crise: Activités encore totalement paralysées, avec un renforcement des barricades, ce mardi 29 octobre 2019, en Haïti. AlterPresse. Retrieved from: https://www.alterpresse.org/spip.php?article24900#.Xr2ROmhKilU
- ³³ LASA. (2019, January) Op. cit.
- ³⁴ OAS. (2019, July). IACHR and OHCHR Express Concern over the Provisions of the Criminal Code in Honduras and Call for a Review in Accordance with International and Inter-American Human Rights Standards. Retrieved from: http://www.oas.org/en/iachr/media center/PReleases/2019/174.asp